
PRECIS SMART CARD SYSTEMS INC
Form 10KSB/A
June 13, 2002

                    U.S. SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
                             Washington, D.C. 20549

                            ------------------------

                                  FORM 10-KSB/A
                 ANNUAL REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE
                         SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
                   For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001

                            ------------------------

                        Commission File Number: 001-15667

                                  PRECIS, INC.

                 (Name of small business issuer in its Charter)

               OKLAHOMA                                       73-1494382
   (State or other jurisdiction of                         (I.R.S. Employer
    incorporation or organization)                        Identification No.)

                                 2040 N. HWY 360
                           GRAND PRAIRIE, TEXAS 75050
                    (Address of principal executive offices)
                                 (972) 522-2008
                           (Issuer's telephone number)

                            ------------------------

         Securities registered under Section 12(b) of the Exchange Act:

      Title of each class              Name of each exchange on which registered
      -------------------              -----------------------------------------
  COMMON STOCK, $.01 PAR VALUE                   BOSTON STOCK EXCHANGE

         Securities registered under Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act:

                          Common Stock, $0.01 Par Value

                            ------------------------

Check whether the issuer (1) filed all reports required to be filed by Section
13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act during the past 12 months (or for such shorter
periods that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has
subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes  x    No
                                                              ---

Check if there is any disclosure of delinquent filers in response to item 405 of
Regulation S-B is not contained in this form, and no disclosure will be
contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or
information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-KSB
or any amendment to this Form 10-KSB.[___]

Edgar Filing: PRECIS SMART CARD SYSTEMS INC - Form 10KSB/A

1



The issuer's revenues for the year ended December 31, 2001 were $22,358,171.

The aggregate market value of the issuer's common stock, $.01 par value, held by
non-affiliates of the issuer as of March 15, 2002, was $31,744,908 based on the
closing bid price on that date as reported by the Nasdaq Stock Market, Inc. on
the Nasdaq SmallCap Market. As of March 15, 2002, 11,750,822 shares of the
issuer's common stock, $.01 par value, were outstanding.

                                                   PRECIS, INC.
                                                   FORM 10-KSB
                                    For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2001

                                                TABLE OF CONTENTS

Part I.
Item 1.      Description of Business...................................................................           3
Item 2.      Description of Property...................................................................          20
Item 3.      Legal Proceedings.........................................................................          20
Item 4.      Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.......................................          20

Part II.
Item 5.      Market for Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters..................................          21
Item 6.      Management's Discussion and Analysis or Plan of Operation.................................          24
Item 7.      Financial Statements .....................................................................          27
Item 8.      Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting
             and Financial Disclosure..................................................................          28

Part III.
Item 9.      Directors, Executive Officers, Promoters and Control Persons;
             Compliance With Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act.........................................          28
Item 10.     Executive Compensation....................................................................          30
Item 11.     Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management............................          35
Item 12.     Certain Relationships and Related Transactions............................................          37
Item 13.     Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K..........................................................          39
SIGNATURES.............................................................................................          41

           CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

         Certain statements under the captions "Item 1. Description of
Business," "Item 6. Management's Discussion and Analysis or Plan of Operation,"
and elsewhere in this report constitute "forward-looking statements" within the
meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section
21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Certain, but not
necessarily all, of such forward-looking statements can be identified by the use
of forward-looking terminology such as "anticipates," "believes," "expects,"
"may," "will," or "should" or other variations thereon, or by discussions of
strategies that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results or industry
results may be materially different from any future results expressed or implied
by such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause actual results to
differ materially include general economic and business conditions; our ability
to implement our business strategies; competition; availability of key
personnel; increasing operating costs; unsuccessful promotional efforts; changes
in brand awareness; acceptance of new product offerings; and changes in, or the
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failure to comply with, and government regulations.
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                                     PART I

ITEM 1.  DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS

         BACKGROUND. Pursuant to a merger-acquisition on June 8, 2001, we, at
Precis, Inc., acquired The Capella Group, Inc. This merger-acquisition allowed
us to further diversify our current membership programs offered through our
subsidiary, Foresight, Inc. that was acquired on December 7, 2000. The Capella
Group markets memberships that offer savings on a wide range of healthcare
services. Prior to these acquisitions, we designed, marketed, implemented and
serviced custom memory and microprocessor card products, known as smart cards,
on which information and software can be stored. Following these acquisitions,
our business focus and product offerings became those of Capella and Foresight
and our smart card technology and products began to be offered primarily in
conjunction with and as enhancements to Capella's and Foresight's products and
services.

INDUSTRY OVERVIEWS

         CONSUMER HEALTHCARE INDUSTRY. The healthcare industry continues in a
state of turmoil and crisis. It is estimated that 14 percent of all Americans,
or 42 million, were without health insurance coverage in 2000. [Source: "U.S.
Census Bureau Statistics" published by the U.S. Department of Commerce.]
Nationally, healthcare expenditures topped $1.2 trillion in 1999, as the country
continued to spend a larger share of its gross domestic product than any other
major industrialized country on healthcare. [Source: "Urban and Rural Health
Chartbook" published by the National Center for Health Statistics.] Theses
trends are the direct result of significant increases in insurance rates due to
increasing utilization by participants and soaring prescription drug prices.
Industry forecasters are predicting double-digit inflation in insurance rates in
the coming years, including a 15.6 percent increase in health costs for
employers. [Source: The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, November 10, 2001, citing
findings by Hewitt Associates employee benefits consulting firm.] The average
cost for health insurance in 2001 was $2,652 per year for individuals, and
$7,056 per year for families. [Source: "Employer Health Benefits 2001 Summary of
Findings," published by The Kaiser Family Foundation.]

         American citizens are utilizing healthcare services at an ever
increasing rate. Behind this phenomenon is the fact that insurance plans and
healthcare management organizations are structured to encourage usage. Small co-
pays, generally from $10 or $15 per office visit, encourage insured consumers to
use the healthcare system more frequently because they generally do not perceive
themselves ultimately as having to pay the full costs of the medical services
received.

         Failures of insurance companies and healthcare management organizations
are now common occurrences. In 2000, over 934,000 people were abandoned by their
healthcare management organizations, compared to 327,000 in 1999, and 407,000 in
1998. [Source: Newsweek, August 6, 2000.] A number of insurers have pulled out
of certain states due to state regulations that no longer provide for a viable
operating environment for many insurance companies. As a result of these health
coverage cancellations, some portion of those formerly covered by medical
insurance are required to pay more for their coverage insurance, some cannot
obtain any coverage for pre-existing conditions or simply become uninsured for
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healthcare.

         Corporate America has been hit hard by escalating insurance costs and
many companies are reacting by shifting the cost of insurance coverage to
employees or cutting benefits. Three quarters of large companies (200 or more
workers) report that they are very or somewhat likely to increase their
employee's share of the costs of healthcare in 2001. [Source: "Employer Health
Benefits 2001 Summary of Findings," published by The Kaiser Family Foundation.]
Smaller business are hit particularly hard by these costs. It is estimated that
35% of businesses with fewer than 200 employees do not offer any health benefits
to their employees. [Source: "Employer Health Benefits 2001 Summary of
Findings," published by The Kaiser Family Foundation.] This creates a dilemma
for the employer--it is difficult to attract and hire quality personnel if
health benefits are not offered, however, the cost of providing employee
healthcare benefits is prohibitive or unaffordable.
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         Tensions between medical providers and the payors are also escalating.
The medical decision is often no longer in the hands of the doctor and the
patient. Rather, administrators at healthcare management organizations and
insurance companies determine the procedures to be performed. Doctors and
hospitals are seeing their profits declining and are demanding higher
compensation, particularly from the healthcare management organizations.

         As a result, the uninsured patients are being forced as never before to
be self-insured and pay for the cost of their healthcare. Costs of care in
doctors' offices and hospitals are often far higher than what an insurer would
pay for the same services on behalf of someone having their insurance coverage.
The uninsured patients have no one to broker deals for their care, so patients
without coverage subsidize the lower premiums for those patients who have
insurance.

         MEMBERSHIP SERVICE PROGRAM INDUSTRY. Membership service programs are
increasingly utilized by vendors for the marketing of their products and
services. Membership service programs offer selected products and services from
a variety of vendors with the objective of enhancing the existing relationship
between businesses and their customers. These programs are offered and sold in
connection with point-of-sale transactions or by various methods of direct
marketing. We believe that marketing through membership service programs is one
of the fastest growing areas of direct marketing. When designed, marketed and
managed effectively, membership service programs can be of significant value to:

o        consumers who become members of the membership program;

o        vendors through sales and marketing of their products and services; and

o        clients through which the program memberships are offered and sold in
         connection with other point-of-sale transactions through sharing in the
         membership fees, or through receipt of royalties and fees when offered
         utilizing clients' customer lists.

         Consumers are increasingly confronted with a growing number of product
and service choices that are advertised and offered to consumers through media
ranging from network and cable television to traditional print media to the
Internet. Furthermore, increasingly consumers, especially dual income couples,
have limited time to devote to making informed and efficient purchasing
decisions. We believe that a well-designed membership service program provides
the benefits of allowing consumers to make purchase decisions on a more
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informed, efficient and convenient basis through access to the information
services, discounted products and services, and other types of assistance
offered by such programs.

         Product vendors and service providers are seeking more cost-effective
and efficient methods to expand their customer base and market share other than
through the traditional mass-marketing channels of distribution. In addition,
they are seeking to reach new customers, strengthen relationships with existing
customers and generate new, predictable recurring sources of revenues. We
believe membership service programs provide vendors a viable, cost-effective
alternative to the traditional mass-marketing distribution channels.

         Historically, issuers of credit cards have been the most prevalent
users of membership service programs. However, in recent years there has been a
significant increase in the use and offering of membership programs by other
businesses, including rental-purchase companies, retailers and employers. In
most cases, these businesses seek professional marketing assistance to
successfully design, market and manage the membership service programs they
offer. These marketing firms, like ours, are able to:

o        apply advanced database systems to capture, process and store consumer
         and market information;

o        develop consumer profiles and purchasing trends, both in terms of
         products and services;

o        use their experience to provide effective membership service programs;
         and
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o        realize economies of scale.

         In addition, a general requirement of the designer and provider of
membership service programs is that the provider of such programs has the
expertise to continue to introduce unique new programs. In some cases, the
businesses expect the provider of membership service programs to have such
resources as extensive vendor networks and experienced management teams, in
order to not only design the program but also to market the programs quickly and
successfully at the retail level.

OUR CONSUMER HEALTHCARE SAVINGS SOLUTION - CARE ENTREE

         Our consumer healthcare savings programs are offered under the trade
name of Care Entree and are designed in response to the growing healthcare cost
escalation and the number of people that can no longer afford insurance
coverage. Our approach to healthcare savings programs are based upon and
emphasize the following factors:

o        Responsibility for the use of healthcare must be put back in the hands
         of the patient. Insurance policies with low co-pays and deductibles
         have become very popular; however, these arrangements actually
         encourage utilization which are driving up the cost of healthcare;

o        The healthcare decision must be put back in the hands of the doctor and
         the patient. The doctor must be allowed to be an advocate of the
         patient; and
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o        Healthcare must be affordable for the patient, while providing the
         medical providers with adequate payment on a timely basis for services
         provided.

For years, insurance companies have been reaping the benefits of managed care by
being able to provide less expensive healthcare to their insureds compared to
self-insured person. These benefits were provided through the use of preferred
provider organizations (PPO's) where steerage of patients was promised in
exchange for lower rates. We have contracted with these same healthcare networks
to provide healthcare savings to our program members.

         In developing our healthcare programs, we have identified several
elements that are crucial to the operation, further development, and offering of
our new approach to managed healthcare. Those elements are:

o        A medical provider network that provides a means to effectively and
         efficiently deliver healthcare savings to the patient who carries a
         substantial portion of the financial risk by being self-insured. We
         have accomplished this through arrangements with reputable, high
         quality preferred provider organization medical networks. Over 350,000
         physicians and hospitals throughout the U.S. have proven more than
         adequate.

o        A computer system that can handle all the complexities of managed care
         providers and their fee schedules. Speed and accuracy in the repricing
         of medical bills is essential as we deal directly with doctors' offices
         on a continuous basis. Accordingly, we have developed in-house
         proprietary systems to accomplish the eligibility verification and
         repricing of medical bills in seconds.

o        A staff with managed care backgrounds to interact with the healthcare
         providers. Managed care is an art and a science and not everyone has
         the background to identify professionally and courteously with the
         thousands of people representing the providers in the network. The
         backgrounds of our staff include managing of claims offices, insurance
         sales, management of utilization review nurses, managing of physicians
         and physicians groups, hospital management, captive physician
         management, self-funding of healthcare, healthcare finance, sales and
         management of managed care software, physician "front offices",
         preferred provider organization contracting and fee schedule
         development.

o        A commitment to "hands on" customer service for both the patient-member
         and the healthcare provider. Most physicians and hospitals are in
         multiple preferred provider organization networks and do not know the
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         negotiated rates at the time and point of healthcare service. We
         believe it is important that our services allow these providers to
         contact us at the time and point of service for this information so
         that they can immediately collect the amounts due for the services
         provided.

The combination of these elements has allowed us to become the "patient
advocate." We routinely assist our program members in saving an average of 45%
to 50% on their medical bills, and oftentimes more by steering them to the most
cost effective healthcare providers in their area. We allow the patient and the
healthcare provider to decide treatment protocols with no interference from any
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third party. We facilitate the financial transaction between the healthcare
provider and patient-member to allow the provider to receive immediate payment.
Finally, because the patient-member is directly responsible for a significant
portion of his or her medical expenses, the patient has an incentive to minimize
utilization to achieve cost savings, regardless of whether the patient has a
high deductible insurance policy or is self-insured.

         Our program encompasses all aspects of healthcare, including
physicians, hospitals, ancillary services, dentists, prescription drugs, vision
care, hearing aids, chiropractic and alternative care, air ambulance, 24-hour
nurse hotline assistance, long term care, and veterinary care. This program also
includes discounts on legal services and participation in the Precis Instacare
Smart Card program. Memberships in our Care Entree programs range from $9.95 to
$54.95 per month per family depending on the selected options.

OUR WHOLESALE MEMBERSHIP SOLUTION - FORESIGHT

         Through our subsidiary, Foresight, Inc., we design membership programs
for rental-purchase companies, financial organizations, employer groups,
retailers and association-based organizations. Memberships in these programs are
offered and sold as part of a point-of-sale transaction or by direct marketing
through direct mail or as an insert. Program members are offered and provided
with our and third-party vendors' products and services. We believe that our
clients, their customers and the vendors of the products and services offered
through the programs all benefit from our membership service programs. The
products and services are bundled, priced and marketed utilizing relationship
marketing strategies to target the profiled needs of the clients' particular
customer base. Memberships in our programs are offered in two ways. If the
memberships are sold by an organization, generally in connection with a
point-of-sale transaction, we refer to these programs and membership sales as
wholesale programs. On the other hand, if the memberships are sold by us through
direct contact with the consumer (via direct mail or other direct marketing
distribution), we refer to these programs and membership sales as retail
programs and sales. Substantially all of our membership service programs are
offered and sold at wholesale by clients engaged in the rental-purchase
industry. During 2001 and 2000, wholesale and retail program sales accounted for
98% and 2%, respectively, of Foresight's revenue. We intend to focus our future
efforts on the design and marketing of wholesale programs for clients in
numerous industries, some of which will utilize our smart card technology and
products as enhancements.

         Through the design of our programs, we seek to address our clients'
desires to obtain another source of income from these clients' customers through
membership sales. In return for the wholesale sale of memberships, our clients
collect the weekly or monthly membership fees and retain 40% to 80% of these
fees. The balance of these membership fees, 20% to 60%, is remitted to us. With
respect to retail membership sales, clients providing the customer lists are
entitled to royalties on sales to the clients' listed customers. The royalty
payments range from 10% to 50% of the membership fees. The programs are designed
and managed to strengthen the relationship between our clients and their
customers. We believe that our programs offer members an economic, efficient and
convenient method for the selection of products and services. Members are
entitled to discounts for products and services which may not otherwise be
available to them. Vendors of products and services offered and sold through the
programs to members are provided the opportunity to reach a large number of
demographically targeted customers or consumers with minimal incremental
marketing cost.

         We maximize our marketing efforts by utilizing a database management
system to analyze the demographics of clients' customers to establish customer
profiles. Based upon these demographics and customer profiles, we design
membership service programs that are targeted for specific consumer groups.
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Typically, we work with a wholesale client
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 to incorporate elements from one or more of the client's standard service
programs in the design of a custom program for the client. Memberships in the
custom program are offered and sold by the wholesale client to its customers
as a value-added feature generally in connection with a point-of-sale
transaction. The wholesale client remits 20% to 60% of the membership fees to
us and retains the balance as compensation for having made the sale and
serving as collection agent of the fees. Wholesale programs substantially
reduce our costs of acquiring new members, which results in higher profit
margins in the first year of the program, compared to those obtained through
retail offering and sale of memberships.

         With respect to membership service programs offered as retail programs,
we utilize our database and experience to introduce new programs, as well as
improve existing programs. Retail programs are generally offered through direct
mail; however other direct marketing methods are also employed. The offer and
sale of retail programs provide clients with a rapid, inexpensive means to test
and introduce new concepts, products and services to their customers.

SALES AND MARKETING CHANNELS

         Our programs are sold through two primary channels. Our Care Entree
healthcare programs are offered through a network marketing organization
(initially organized in August 1997) and under private labels of our clients.

         NETWORK MARKETING. Our independent representatives become marketing
representatives by paying an enrollment fee (currently $69.95) and signing a
standard representative agreement. Independent marketing representatives are not
required to be licensed insurance agents. Independent marketing representatives
are paid a 25% commission on the membership fees of each member they enroll for
the life of that member's enrollment as a member of our Care Entree program.
Independent marketing representatives can also recruit other representatives and
earn override commissions on sales made by those representatives. We pay a total
of 35% in override commissions down through six levels of marketing
representatives. In addition, we have established bonus pools that allow
independent marketing representatives who have achieved certain levels to
receive additional commissions measured by our revenues that are generated
through the Care Entree programs. We are currently contributing 3% of Care
Entree revenues to these pools. This amount will increase to 5% of revenues
after achieving certain member goals. The independent marketing representatives
can also earn enrollment bonuses of $5 to $15 per member depending on the number
of members enrolled.

         WHOLESALE MEMBERSHIP OR PRIVATE LABEL CLIENTS. We also contracted with
other companies under wholesale or private label arrangements. Under these
agreements, we conduct all customer service and repricing operations and may
also provide the fulfillment and collections services. The client performs all
marketing functions. Wholesale and private label clients set their own retail
prices for the product based on their commission and expense structure and
income requirements.

BUSINESS OBJECTIVE AND PLAN

         Our objective is to become one of the leading providers of unique
membership service programs. Key elements of our business plan are as follows:
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         CONTINUE TO DEVELOP UNIQUE SERVICE PROGRAMS FOR BROAD MARKETS. Our
focus is on the continued development and introduction of unique programs that
address the health and lifestyle needs of targeted consumer groups. We
anticipate that this plan will allow us to obtain a larger share of the
membership program market, both through existing marketing channels and through
establishment of new client and customer relationships.

         In the fourth quarter of 2001, we started a new subsidiary of Precis
under the name of SmartCare Insurance Agency, Inc. Through this agency, we are
developing relationships with insurance companies that offer high deductible
insurance policies and other complementary plans for sale by our marketing
representatives who are also licensed insurance agents. Some insurance companies
are developing products specifically for SmartCare. The use of these policies in
conjunction with the Care Entree program, can provide a very affordable solution
to individuals and groups who previously could not afford fully inclusive
medical plans and assure payment to our providers.
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         With respect to our wholesale membership programs, we continue to
expand our existing distribution channels and seek new ones, including large and
small banks, savings and loans and other financial institutions,
association-based organizations and others. To date, most of our wholesale
membership clients are involved in the rental-purchase business. We believe that
the rental-purchase industry will continue to experience substantial growth and
provide expansion opportunities. We intend consequently to continue to devote
significant resources to selling our membership service programs to those
companies involved in the rental-purchase industry. In addition, we have
developed new wholesale membership programs for the retail furniture, check
cashing, payday loan and consumer finance industries. As part of this business
plan, we intend to continue to develop service programs that can be easily
modified to address the needs of a particular channel of distribution.

         CONTINUE TO DEVELOP A RECURRING REVENUE BASE. Membership renewals are
not a characteristic of or expected with respect to our programs because the
membership is continuous until the member voluntarily terminates the plan or its
relationship with a client. Growth in recurring revenue from the Care Entree
product is dependent on the marketing representatives continuing to market the
Care Entree program memberships and recruit new downline independent marketing
representatives. We intend to continually increase our support for
representatives to maximize the volume generated through this sales channel.
Recurring revenue from wholesale and private label clients is dependent upon the
client continuously marketing our products to their customer base. We intend to
continue to focus our efforts on retaining our existing and obtaining new
wholesale and private label clients.

         LEVERAGE AND DEVELOP MULTIPLE NETWORK PARTNERS. We currently have
contract relationships with two preferred provider organization networks for
access to savings on doctors, hospitals, and ancillary healthcare services.
Development of this type of network takes a significant amount of time and
effort as does maintaining the relationship and assuring that it is working well
for all parties involved. We continue to seek relationships with other preferred
provider organization networks to further stabilize our business and assure our
members that they are obtaining the best possible rates in the market area.

         PROVIDE HIGH QUALITY CUSTOMER SERVICE. In order to achieve our
anticipated growth and to ensure client, member and marketing representative
loyalty, we continue to develop and invest significantly in our member service
systems. We have developed a proprietary computer database system that provides
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customer service representatives immediate access to provider demographic data,
repricing information and member information, including the components of each
member program or plan and the details a member requires to properly utilize the
program. Members may obtain assistance through our customer service
representatives Monday through Friday from 7:30 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. central time.

MEMBERSHIP SERVICE PROGRAMS

         As of December 31, 2001, we had five consumer healthcare savings
programs and four wholesale membership programs, each is summarized below:

CONSUMER HEALTHCARE SAVINGS PROGRAMS--

         PRESCRIPTION PLUS PROGRAM -- $9.95 per family per month, includes
access to savings on prescription drugs, vision products and services and mail
order hearing aids.

         DENTAL PLUS PROGRAM -- $19.95 per family per month, includes access to
savings on dental services, prescription drugs, vision products and services,
chiropractic care, mail order hearing aids and a 24-hour health assistance
hotline.

         CHOICE PROGRAM -- $24.95 per family per month, includes access to
savings on long-term care, dental services, prescription drugs, vision products
and services, mail order hearing aids, a 24-hour health assistance hotline and
the Precis Instacare Smart Card.
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         SELECT PROGRAM -- $39.95 per family per month, includes access to
savings on doctors, ancillary services, dental services, prescription drugs,
vision products and services, mail order hearing aids, chiropractic and
alternative care, veterinary care, legal services, air ambulance and a 24-hour
health assistance hotline.

         COMPLETE CARE PROGRAM -- $54.95 per family per month, includes access
to savings on hospitals, doctors, ancillary services, long term care, dental
services, prescription drugs, vision products and services, mail order hearing
aids, chiropractic and alternative care, veterinary care, legal services, air
ambulance, a 24-hour health assistance hotline and the Precis Instacare
emergency medical card.

         Members pay a one-time $20 processing fee at the time of enrollment.
Most members pay for the program on a monthly basis, either through automatic
bank draft or credit card draft, although some elect to have their accounts
drafted on a quarterly basis. Individuals who do not wish to be billed rather
than have their accounts drafted are required to make a six-month or annual
payment. Groups of five or more can also choose to be billed on a monthly basis.

         Members may cancel their membership at any time by returning their
identification cards along with a written notice of cancellation. Under the our
program there is a 30-day money back guarantee so that if a member is not
completely satisfied with the program, the member will be refunded the program
fee upon the return of the identification cards. The $20 processing fee in
non-refundable.

         Upon enrollment, new members receive a member kit that includes
instructions on using the program, directories for their area and identification
cards.
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WHOLESALE MEMBERSHIP PROGRAMS --

         FORESIGHT PREFERRED CUSTOMER CLUB(SM) -- We developed this program
specifically for clients in the rental-purchase and retail furniture industry.
The program consists of a basic package of consumer benefits, combined with
insurance coverage selected by the client. Clients may choose the standard
design with accompanying marketing materials, or customize their program using
their own name, logo and corporate "look." This program effectively accounted
for all of Foresight's revenue in 2001.

         CHOICE(SM) CHECKING PLANS -- Faced with increasing competition from
larger financial institutions as well as non-bank competitors, the importance of
establishing proven, loyalty-building programs is a high priority in the banking
industry. We developed several different programs consisting of various
insurance, travel and discount benefits designed to appeal to specific segments
within the financial institution customer base including students and middle
income and age market, high-balance affluent and mature market customers. Each
program is typically offered in conjunction with several financial services
offered by the financial institution itself.

         VIP CLUB -- We designed the VIP Club as a supplemental benefits program
for employee groups. The program includes access to national discount networks
for prescription drugs, dental services and vision products and other
consumer-oriented benefits and services. We market the VIP Club on a retail
basis to associations and employee groups.

         Foresight has marketed the Preferred Customer Club for over 10 years.
The other wholesale membership programs listed above have been developed over
the last several years and although we do receive revenue on each product
listed, the revenue is insignificant in relation to the revenue attributable to
Preferred Customer Club sales.

         Those customers that become members of wholesale programs pay the
membership fee as part of the weekly or monthly payments made to our clients in
connection with the primary product or service purchased or rented.

         Our wholesale membership programs are offered by our clients in
connection with point-of-sale transactions and are presented to the customer as
a value-added benefit of doing business with the client. The customer
relationships with our clients are generally short term and typically on an
infrequent basis; therefore, there is not an extended client-
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customer relationship. For offering and selling the memberships in a
wholesale program, the clients retain 40% to 80% of the membership fee and
remit the balance to us.

NETWORK CONTRACTS

         We contract with numerous preferred provider organization and other
medical networks for access to their negotiated rates. We do not contract
directly with any medical providers. We only select and utilize those networks
that we believe can deliver adequate savings to our members, while providing
support for our program with the healthcare providers. We pay each network
utilized a per member per month amount for use of the network. Each network is
only paid for those members authorized to utilize the network. Our network
contracts are generally for a one-year term, with subsequent one-year renewal
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terms at our or the network's option. Networks may cancel their contracts with
us but, in most cases, subject to notice provisions to provide time to locate a
substitute network. Most of ours network contracts are non-exclusive, but have
requirements that the we and the network maintain the confidentiality of the
terms of the contract.

CUSTOMER SERVICE

         We believe that a high level of customer service is critical to the
success of its program. We provide customer service for three types of
individuals or organizations:

o        Our marketing representatives so that they can be more effective in
         selling the program;

o        Our members in order to assure that they achieve the best available
         savings when utilizing the program;

o        The providers, who require assistance in (a) understanding how the
         program works for them and (b) in verifying eligibility and identifying
         what to bill the patient for each procedure performed.

Toll free support is provided for the members and providers. We maintain our
customer service center in Grand Prairie, Texas with a total of 32 customer
service representatives as of December 31, 2001. Our customer service center is
available Monday through Friday from 7:30 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. central time. All
new customer service representatives must have a medical background, either
processing insurance claims or working in a medical office. Extensive on-the-job
training is also provided to them. Utilizing our proprietary software, the
customer service representatives are able to provide friendly but efficient
service to our members, marketing representatives, and networks and care
providers.

REPRESENTATIVE TRAINING

         We provide extensive training to our marketing representatives to
assure that they accurately represent our products and services. This training
is available in a variety of forms, including a training manual, audio, and
videotapes, local and regional training meetings and weekly conference calls.
The training encompasses both product training as well as marketing training and
sales techniques.

         We have certain policies and procedures in place to control any
advertising or promotions that are utilized by our marketing representatives.
These policies and procedures are necessary to assure the proper representation
of the program at all times and include the pre-approval of all advertising,
anti-spamming and anti-fax blasting rules, and limits where representatives can
advertise. A representative's failure to follow these rules can result in fines
or termination.

TECHNOLOGY

         We have made substantial investments in our proprietary technology and
management information systems. These systems were designed in-house and are
used in all aspects of our business, including:

o        maintaining member eligibility and demographic information;
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o        maintaining representative information including genealogy reporting;

o        paying commissions;

o        maintaining a database of all providers and providing provider locator
         services;

o        repricing medical bills;

o        drafting members accounts on a monthly basis; and

o        tracking of cash receipts and revenues.

We have also established an extensive web-sites for our programs that provide
information about the program, allows for provider searches and allows new
members and representatives to enroll on-line. The web sites also allows
representatives, through a password-protected area to access support and
training files and to view their genealogy and commission information. The
web-site is set up as a "self-replicating" web-site to allow representatives a
copy of the web-site under a unique web address.

WHOLESALE PROGRAM CLIENT CONTRACTUAL ARRANGEMENTS

         Our ability to market program memberships under our Foresight
subsidiary, is dependent upon continuing and establishing new client relations.
The arrangements with our clients are pursuant to written agreements which set
forth our and the client's responsibilities, obligations, and entitlements,
including collection of membership fees and, as applicable, payment of
royalties. Clients that sell wholesale memberships generally are required to
collect the membership fee and remit 20% to 60% of the memberships fee to us and
are entitled to retain the balance. Our client contracts are generally for an
initial term of one year, which is automatically extended for a term of one year
following the initial term. These contracts are subject to termination upon
90-days' written notice prior to expiration of the initial term or the extended
term. Pursuant to these contracts, our clients are excluded from offering and
selling similar membership service programs. Upon termination, we generally do
not have any continuing relationship with the client's customers, although we
are entitled to continue to receive our portion of the membership fees as
collected by the retail client. Furthermore, for one year following termination
of the contract, a retailer is not permitted to offer programs that are similar
to our membership programs.

         With respect to those memberships sold by Foresight pursuant to
direct marketing methods, we obtain substantially all customer marketing
information from customer lists supplied by our clients. Clients provide
these lists for use in marketing a single, specific program which has been
pre-approved by the client. Pursuant to contractual arrangements with these
clients, we are obligated to collect the membership fees and remit 10% to 50%
of the membership fees to the client that provided the customer list used to
solicit the membership sales. Under our contractual arrangements with these
clients we typically have the right to continue providing membership services
directly to the client's customers even if the client terminates the
contract. Our ability to market new retail programs to an existing customer
base or an existing retail program to a new customer base is dependent on
first obtaining approval from a client.

         Client relationships generally are developed over an extended period of
six months or more. These relationships generally are based in part on
professional relationships and the reputation of our management and marketing
personnel. As a result, client relationships may be adversely affected by events
beyond our control, including departures of key personnel and alterations in
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personal relationships. Consequently, because the relationships with our clients
are pursuant to contractual arrangements that are subject to termination, we
provide no assurance that:

o        one or more of our key or other clients will not terminate its
         relationship with us;
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o        if applicable, that clients will provide additional customer lists for
         use in our further marketing of new or existing membership programs; or

o        clients which terminate will replaced on a timely basis, if at all.

Any one of the foregoing could have an adverse effect upon our business,
financial condition and results of operations.

GOVERNMENTAL REGULATION

         We are subject to laws, regulations, administrative determinations,
court decisions and similar constraints (as applicable, at the federal, state
and local levels) (hereinafter "regulations"). These regulations include and
pertain to, among others,

o        us and our Care Entree membership program being regulated as an
         insurance company,

o        our product claims and advertising (including direct claims and
         advertising as well as claims and advertising by independent marketing
         representatives, for which we may be held responsible), and

o        our network marketing organization.

         POSSIBLE INSURANCE COMPANY REGULATION. Our Care Entree program is not
an insurance program and in most states is not subject to regulation as an
insurance company or a seller of insurance. However, regulations in certain
states currently regulate or restrict the offering of our programs.

         Infrequently, we receive inquires from insurance commissioners in
various states that require us to supply information about our Care Entree
programs, representatives, etc. to the insurance commissioner or other state
regulatory agency. To date, we have been able to convince these agencies that
our programs are not a form of insurance and are being sold in a proper manner.
There is no assurance that this situation will not change in the future and an
insurance commissioner successfully challenge our ability to offering our
programs without compliance with state insurance regulation. There is the risk
that a state will adopt regulations or enact legislation restricting the sale of
our medical discount programs in the state.

         Our Care Entree program is also subject to the review of the attorneys
general in each state, particularly as it relates to the network marketing
aspect of the program. The Care Entree commission plan was designed to meet the
requirements of each state, and we have had no challenges of the plan from any
state attorney general. However, the laws in any state or the interpretation of
these laws could change at any time and we may be prevented from selling
membership in our Care Entree programs as a result of the changes.

         Compliance with federal and state regulations is generally our
responsibility. The medical discount program industry is especially susceptible
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to charges by the media of regulatory noncompliance and unfair dealing. As is
often the case, the media may publicize perceived non-compliance with consumer
protection regulations and violations of notions of fair dealing with consumers.
Our failure to comply with current as well as newly enacted or adopted federal
and state regulations could have a material adverse effect upon our business,
financial condition and results of operations in addition to the following:

o        non-compliance may cause us to become the subject of a variety of
         enforcement or private actions;

o        compliance with changes in applicable regulations could materially
         increase the associated operating costs;

o        non-compliance with any rules and regulations enforced by a federal or
         state consumer protection authority may subject us or our management
         personnel to fines or various forms of civil or criminal prosecution;
         and

                                      -12-

o        non-compliance or alleged non-compliance may result in negative
         publicity potentially damaging our reputation, network relationships,
         client relationships and the relationship with program members,
         representatives and consumers in general.

         PRODUCT CLAIMS AND ADVERTISING. The Federal Trade Commission and
certain states regulate advertising, product claims, and other consumer matters,
including advertising of our products. All advertising, promotional and
solicitation materials used by marketing representatives require our approval
prior to use. The Federal Trade Commission may instituted enforcement actions
against companies for false and misleading advertising of consumer products. In
addition, the Federal Trade Commission has increased its scrutiny of the use of
testimonials, including those used by us and our marketing representatives. We
have not been the target of Federal Trade Commission enforcement action.

         There is no assurance that

o        the Federal Trade Commission will not question our advertising or other
         operations in the future,

o        a state will not interpret product claims presumptively valid under
         federal law as illegal under that state's regulations, or

o        future Federal Trade Commission regulations or decisions will not
         restrict the permissible scope of such claims.

         We are also subject to the risk of claims by marketing representatives
and their customers who may file actions on their own behalf, as a class or
otherwise, and may file complaints with the Federal Trade Commission or state or
local consumer affairs offices. These agencies may take action on their own
initiative against us for alleged advertising or product claim violations or on
a referral from distributors, customers or others. Remedies sought in such
actions may include consent decrees and the refund of amounts paid by the
complaining distributor or consumer, refunds to an entire class of distributors
or customers, or other damages, as well as changes in our method of doing
business. A complaint based on the practice of one marketing representative,
whether or not we authorized the practice, could result in an order affecting
some or all marketing representatives in a particular state. Also, an order in
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one state could influence courts or government agencies in other states
considering similar matters. Proceedings resulting from these complaints may
result in significant defense costs, settlement payments or judgements and could
have a material adverse effect on us.

         NETWORK MARKETING ORGANIZATION. Our network marketing system is
subject to a number of federal and state regulations administered by the
Federal Trade Commission and various state agencies. These regulations are
generally directed at ensuring that advancement within network marketing
organization are based on sales of the organization's products, rather than
investment in the organization or other non-sales related criteria. For
instance, in certain markets there are limits on the extent that marketing
representatives may earn royalties on sales generated by marketing
representatives that were not directly sponsored by the marketing
representative.

         Our network marketing organization and activities are subject to
scrutiny by various state and federal governmental regulatory agencies to ensure
compliance with various types of laws and regulations. These laws and
regulations include securities, franchise investment, business opportunity and
criminal laws prohibiting the use of "pyramid" or "endless chain" types of
selling organizations. The compensation structure of these selling organizations
is very complex, and compliance with all of the applicable laws is uncertain in
light of evolving interpretation of existing laws and the enactment of new laws
and regulations pertaining to this type of product distribution. We are not
aware of any legal actions pending or threatened by any governmental authority
against it regarding the legality of our network marketing operations.

         As of December 31, 2001, we had marketing representatives in 48 states
and the District of Columbia. We review the requirements of various states as
well as seeks legal advice regarding the structure and operation of its selling
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organization to ensure that it complies with all of the applicable laws and
regulations pertaining to network sales organizations. Based on these efforts
and the experience of our management, we believe that we are in compliance with
all applicable federal and state regulatory requirements. We have not obtained
no-action letters or advance rulings from any federal or state security
regulator or other governmental agency concerning the legality of its network
operations, nor are we relying on a formal opinion of counsel to that effect. We
accordingly are subject to the risk that, in one or more of our network
marketing organization could be found to not comply with applicable laws and
regulations. Our failure to comply with these regulations could have a material
adverse effect on us in a particular market or in general.

         We are subject to the risk of challenges to the legality of our network
marketing organization, including claims by our marketing representatives, both
individually and as a class. Most likely these claims would be based on the
network marketing organization allegedly being operated as an illegal "pyramid
scheme" in violation of federal securities laws, state unfair practice and fraud
laws and the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act. In the event of
challenges to the legality of our network marketing organization by
distributors, we would be required to demonstrate that our network marketing
organization complies with applicable regulatory laws. A final ruling against us
could result in a material liability. Moreover, even if we were successful in
defending against these challenges, the costs of such defense, both in dollars
spent and in management time, could be material and adversely affect our
operating results and financial condition. In addition, the negative publicity
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of these challenges could adversely affect our revenues and ability to attract
and retain marketing representatives.

COMPETITION

         CONSUMER HEALTHCARE SAVINGS PROGRAMS. While the medical savings
industry is still in its early stages, competition for members is becoming more
intense. We offer membership programs that provide products and service similar
to or directly in competition with products and services offered by our network
marketing competitors as well as the providers of such products and services
through other channels of distribution. Although not permitted under the current
agreements with our representatives and private label clients, in the future
some of our clients may provide, either directly or through third parties,
programs that directly compete with our programs. Competition for new
representatives is intense, as these individuals have a variety of products that
they can choose to market, whether competing with us in the healthcare market or
not.

         Our principal competitors are AmeriPlan, United Service Association for
Healthcare (NHIC), Full Access Medical, CorVel Healthcard, Medical Health
Ventures (IAB), and American Benefits Card. We also compete with all types of
network marketing companies throughout the U.S. for new representatives. Our
other competitors include large retailers, financial institutions, insurance
companies, preferred provider organization networks, and other organizations,
which offer benefit programs to their customers. Many of our competitors have
substantially larger customer bases and greater financial and other resources.

         We distinguish ourselves from the competition through the offering of
toll-free live customer service to the providers as well as the members. We are
not aware of any other competitor that offers customer service to the medical
providers in the same manner.

         WHOLESALE MEMBERSHIP PROGRAMS. The environment within which we operate
is intensely competitive and subject to rapid change. To maintain or increase
our market share position, we must continually enhance our current product
offerings, introduce new product features and enhancements, and expand our
client service capabilities. We currently compete principally on the basis of
the specialized nature of our products and services.

         Competition in the membership services market for clients is intense.
We offer membership programs that provide products and services similar to or
directly in competition with products and services offered by our competitors as
well as the providers of such products and services through other channels of
distribution. Through contractual arrangements with a competitor, potential
clients may be prohibited from contracting with us to design a membership
program if the services or products provided by our program are similar to, or
merely overlap with, the services or products provided by an existing competitor
program. Although not permitted under the current agreements with our
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clients, in the future some of our clients may provide, either directly or
through third parties, programs offered by our competitors that directly
compete with our programs. Competition for new members is also intense,
particularly as the market becomes saturated with customers who are already
members of competing programs.

         Our principal competitors are Cendant Corporation, Memberworks, Inc.,
Nationwide Club Administrators, Inc., Encore International, Inc. and Consumer
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Benefit Services, Inc. Our other competitors include large retailers, travel
agencies, financial institutions, and other organizations which offer benefit
programs to their customers. Many of our competitors have substantially larger
customer bases and greater financial and other resources.

         We believe that the principal competitive factors in the consumer
healthcare and wholesale membership industries, many of which are not within our
control, include:

o        the ability to maintain contracts with reputable preferred provider
         organization networks that offer substantial savings;

o        the ability to identify, develop and offer unique membership healthcare
         programs;

o        the quality and breadth of the programs offered;

o        the quality and extent of customer service;

o        the ability to offer substantial savings on the larger medical bills
         such as hospital and surgical bills;

o        the ability to combine the programs with affordable insurance plans
         that have high deductibles or set payment for hospitalization;

o        prices of products and service offered;

o        marketing expertise;

o        compensation plans for representatives;

o        the ability to hire and retain employees;

o        the development by others of member programs that are competitive with
         Capella Group's programs;

o        responsiveness to customer needs;

o        the ability to satisfy investigations on the part of state attorney
         generals, insurance commissioners and other regulatory bodies;

o        the ability to finance promotions for the recruiting of members and
         representatives; and

o        the ability to effectively market the product on the World Wide Web.

         To date we have effectively competed with our competitors and are
considered a leader in the industry. However, there is no assurance that:

o        competitors will not develop their own software that reprices medical
         bills and copy our customer service;

o        our competitors will not increase their emphasis on programs similar to
         our programs to more effectively compete with us;
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o        our competitors will not provide programs comparable or superior to our
         programs at lower membership fees;
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o        our competitors will not adapt more quickly to evolving industry trends
         or changing market requirements;

o        new competitors will not enter the market;

o        other businesses such as insurance companies or preferred provider
         organization networks will not themselves introduce competing programs;
         and

o        competitors may develop more effective marketing campaigns that more
         effectively utilize direct mail and television advertising.

This increased competition may result in price reductions, reduced gross margins
and loss of market share, any of which could materially adversely affect our
business, financial condition and results of operations.

EMPLOYEES

         As of December 31, 2001, we had 84 full-time employees and 4 part-time
employees. Our future performance depends in significant part upon the continued
service of our key technical and management personnel and our continuing ability
to attract and retain highly qualified and motivated personnel in all areas of
our operations. Competition for qualified personnel is intense. We provide no
assurance that we can retain key managerial and technical employees or that we
can attract, assimilate or retain other highly qualified personnel in the
future. Our employees are not represented by a labor union. We have not
experienced any work stoppages and consider our employee relations to be good.

              ADDITIONAL FACTORS THAT MAY AFFECT OUR FUTURE RESULTS

         The following factors and the matters discussed below and elsewhere in
this report should be considered when evaluating our business operations and
strategies. Additionally, there may be risks and uncertainties that we are not
aware of or that we currently deem immaterial, which may become material factors
affecting our operations and business success. Many of the factors are not
within our control. We provide no assurance that one or more of these factors
will not

o        adversely affect

         o        the market price of our common stock,

         o        our future operations,

         o        our business,

         o        our financial condition, or

         o        our results of operations,

o        require significant reduction or discontinuance of our operations,

o        require us to seek a merger partner or

o        require us to sell additional stock on terms that are highly dilutive
         to our shareholders.
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THIS REPORT CONTAINS CAUTIONARY STATEMENTS RELATING TO FORWARD LOOKING
INFORMATION.

         We have included some forward-looking statements in this section and
other places in this report regarding our expectations. These forward-looking
statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors
which may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or
achievements, or industry results, to be materially different from any future
results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by
these forward-looking statements. Some of these forward-looking statements can
be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology including "believes,"
"expects," "may," "will," "should" or "anticipates" or the negative thereof or
other variations thereon or comparable terminology, or by discussions of
strategies that involve risks and uncertainties. You should read statements that
contain these words carefully because they:

o        discuss our future expectations;

o        contain projections of our future operating results or of our future
         financial condition; or

o        state other "forward-looking" information.

         We believe it is important to discuss our expectations; however, it
must be recognized that events may occur in the future over which we have no
control and which we are not accurately able to predict.

OUR REVENUES ARE PRIMARILY DEPENDENT ON ITS INDEPENDENT MARKETING
REPRESENTATIVES, WHOSE REDUCED SALES EFFORTS OR TERMINATION AS DISTRIBUTORS MAY
RESULT IN SIGNIFICANT LOSS OF REVENUES.

         Our success and growth depend in large part upon our ability to
attract, retain, and motivate the network of independent marketing
representatives who principally market our Care Entree discount healthcare
programs. Our independent marketing representatives typically offer and sell
Care Entree programs on a part-time basis and may engage in other business
activities. These marketing representatives may give higher priority to other
products or services, reducing their efforts devoted to marketing our Care
Entree programs. Also, our ability to attract and retain marketing
representatives could be negatively affected by adverse publicity relating to
our Care Entree programs and operations.

         Under our network marketing system, the distributor downline
organizations are headed by a relatively small number of key distributors who
are responsible for a significant percentage of our total revenues. The loss of
a significant number of distributors, including any key distributors, for any
reason, could adversely affect our revenues and operating results, and could
impair our ability to attract new distributors.

DEVELOPMENT AND MAINTENANCE OF COMMERCIAL RELATIONSHIPS WITH PREFERRED PROVIDER
ORGANIZATIONS ARE CRITICAL.

         As part of our business operations, we must develop and maintain
relationships with preferred provider organizations within each market area that
our Care Entree programs are offered. Development and maintenance of these
relationships with healthcare providers within a preferred provider organization
is in part based on professional relationships and the reputation of our
management and marketing personnel. Because each member that receives healthcare
services is self-insured for payment for the healthcare services, failure to pay
or late payment by members may negatively affect our relationship with the
preferred provider organizations. Consequently, preferred provider organization
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relationships may be adversely affected by events beyond our control, including
departures of key personnel and alterations in professional relationships and
failures to pay for services received. The loss of a preferred provider
organization within a geographic market area may not be replaced on a timely
basis, if at all. The loss of a preferred provider organization for any reason
could have a material adverse effect on Capella Group's and our business,
financial condition, and results of operations.

WE FACE COMPETITION FOR MARKETING REPRESENTATIVES AS WELL AS COMPETITIVE THE
HEALTHCARE PRODUCTS AND SERVICES OFFERINGS.
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         Although the medical savings membership industry is in its early stages
of development, competition for members is becoming more intense. We offer
membership programs that provide products and services similar to or directly in
competition with products and services offered by our network marketing
competitors as well as the providers of such products and services through other
channels of distribution. Although not permitted under the current agreements
with our marketing representatives and private label clients, in the future some
of our clients may provide, either directly or through third parties, programs
that directly compete with our programs. Furthermore, marketing representatives
have a variety of products that they can choose to market, whether competing
with us in the healthcare market or not. Our business operations compete in two
channels of competition. First, we compete based upon the healthcare products
and services offered. These competitors include companies that offer healthcare
products and services through membership programs much like our programs, as
well as insurance companies, preferred provider organization networks and other
organizations which offer benefit programs to their customers. Second, we
compete with all types of network marketing companies throughout the U.S. for
new representatives. Many of our competitors have substantially larger customer
bases and greater financial and other resources.

         We provide no assurance that our competitors will not provide
healthcare benefit programs comparable or superior to those programs offered by
us at lower membership prices or adapt more quickly to evolving healthcare
industry trends or changing industry requirements. Increased competition may
result in price reductions, reduced gross margins, and loss of market share, any
of which could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of
operations. There is no assurance that we will be able to compete effectively
with current and future competitors.

WE MAY BECOME SUBJECT TO GOVERNMENT REGULATION AS A HEALTHCARE PROVIDER MUCH
LIKE AN INSURANCE COMPANY.

         The membership and healthcare benefits we offer are sold without
license by any federal, state, or local regulatory licensing agency or
commission. In comparison, companies that provide insurance benefits and operate
healthcare management organizations and preferred provider organizations are
regulated by state licensing agencies and commissions. These regulations
extensively cover operations, including scope of benefits, rate formula,
delivery systems, utilization review procedures, quality assurance, enrollment
requirements, claim payments, marketing and advertising. In the future state
insurance regulatory agencies and commissions may determine that our Care Entree
programs are subject to governmental regulation, which may adversely affect or
limit our future operations.

THE FAILURE OF OUR NETWORK MARKETING ORGANIZATION TO COMPLY WITH FEDERAL AND
STATE REGULATION COULD RESULT IN ENFORCEMENT ACTION AND IMPOSITION OF PENALTIES,
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MODIFICATION OF OUR NETWORK MARKETING SYSTEM, AND NEGATIVE PUBLICITY.

         Our independent marketing representative network organization is
subject to federal and state laws and regulations administered by the Federal
Trade Commission and various state agencies. These laws and regulations include
securities, franchise investment, business opportunity, and criminal laws
prohibiting the use of "pyramid" or "endless chain" types of selling
organizations. These regulations are generally directed at ensuring that product
and service sales are ultimately made to consumers (as opposed to other
distributors) and that advancement within the network marketing system is based
on sales of products and services, rather than investment in the company or
other non-retail sales related criteria.

         The compensation structure of a network marketing organization is very
complex. Compliance with all of the applicable regulations and laws is uncertain
because of

o        the evolving interpretations of existing laws and regulations and

o        the enactment of new laws and regulations pertaining in general to
         network marketing organizations and product and service distribution.

         Accordingly, there is the risk that our network marketing system could
be found to not comply with applicable laws and regulations, that could then
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o        result in enforcement action and imposition of penalties,

o        require  modification of the marketing representative network system,

o        result in negative publicity, or

o        have a negative effect on distributor morale and loyalty.

Any of these consequences could have a material adverse effect on our sales as
well as our financial condition.

THE LEGALITY OF OUR NETWORK MARKETING ORGANIZATION IS SUBJECT TO CHALLENGE BY
OUR MARKETING REPRESENTATIVES, WHICH COULD RESULT IN SIGNIFICANT DEFENSE COSTS,
SETTLEMENT PAYMENTS OR JUDGMENTS, AND COULD HAVE A MATERIAL ADVERSE EFFECT ON
OUR SALES AND FINANCIAL CONDITION.

         Our network marketing organization is subject to legality challenge by
our marketing representatives, both individually and as a class. Generally,
these challenges would be based on claims that our marketing network program was
operated as an illegal "pyramid scheme" in violation of federal securities laws,
state unfair practice and fraud laws and the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt
Organizations Act. Proceedings resulting from these claims could result in
significant defense costs, settlement payments, or judgments, and could have a
material adverse effect on us.

OUR PROGRAM MARKETING ACTIVITIES CONDUCTED BY OUR SUBSIDIARY FORESIGHT ARE
DEPENDENT UPON OUR CLIENTS.

         In carrying out our program marketing activities through our subsidiary
Foresight, Inc., we are dependent upon our clients utilizing our services to
design membership programs for their customers. Each marketing program is
approved by the client prior to presentation to the client's customers.
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         On August 31, 2001, Rent Way, Inc., then our largest single customer,
ceased offering our membership programs through its rental stores. Approximately
4% and 75% of our revenues during 2001 and 2000, respectively, were attributable
to membership programs sold by Rent Way, Inc.

         Our client relationships are pursuant to written contracts that
typically may be terminated by us or the client upon 90 days' notice prior to
the initial two-year anniversary or the one-year anniversary date thereafter
without cause and without penalty. Generally, upon termination, the client
may not offer similar products or services for a one-year period; however, we
are not prohibited from continuing to offer or provide membership services
and products directly or indirectly to the client's individual customers. If
the agreement is terminated for our default, we are prohibited from renewing
memberships and the client has the right to cause us to terminate our
relationship with existing program members. Events that constitute default
include events outside our control, including acts and omissions by our
third-party product and service vendors or providers. There is no assurance
that our clients will not terminate their relationships with us or cease to
provide additional customer lists for our use in further marketing of new or
existing membership programs.

WE ASSUMED A CONTINGENT TAX LIABILITY IN CONNECTION WITH OUR MERGER-ACQUISITION
OF FORESIGHT.

         In January 1999, Universal Marketing Services, Inc., the former parent
of our wholly-owned subsidiary, Foresight, Inc., purchased the outstanding
common stock Foresight for $4,540,000. Universal Marketing Services agreed to
indemnify the shareholders of Foresight for the increase in federal income taxes
and any applicable penalties to the extent that the reported $4,532,000 of the
purchase price does not qualify for long-term capital gain treatment. In
connection with our merger-acquisition of Foresight, we assumed the
indemnification obligation of Universal Marketing Services.

         Upon examination, the Internal Revenue Service may take the position
that all or a portion of the $4,532,000 should be classified as ordinary income
taxable at the maximum federal income tax rate of 39.6% rather than the
long-term capital gain 20% rate. In the event the Internal Revenue Service
successfully asserts that long- term capital gain classification was improper,
we will be required to indemnify the former shareholders.
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WE HAVE MANY COMPETITORS AND MAY NOT BE ABLE TO COMPETE EFFECTIVELY WHICH MAY
LEAD TO LACK OF REVENUES AND DISCONTINUANCE OF OUR OPERATIONS.

         We compete with numerous well-established companies that design and
implement membership programs. Some of our competitors may be companies that
have programs that are functionally similar or superior to our membership
programs. Most of our competitors possess substantially greater financial,
marketing, personnel and other resources than us. They may also have established
reputations relating to membership programs.

         Due to competitive market forces, we may experience price reductions,
reduced gross margins and loss of market share in the future, any of which would
result in decreases in sales and revenues. These decreases in revenues would
adversely affect our business and results of operations and could lead to
discontinuance of operations. There can be no assurance that

Edgar Filing: PRECIS SMART CARD SYSTEMS INC - Form 10KSB/A

23



o        we will be able to compete successfully,

o        our competitors will not develop membership programs that render our
         programs less marketable or even obsolete, or

o        we will be able to successfully enhance our programs when necessary.

THE GOODWILL AND OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS ACQUIRED PURSUANT TO OUR ACQUISITIONS
OF THE CAPELLA GROUP AND FORESIGHT MAY BECOME IMPAIRED AND REQUIRE THE
WRITE-DOWN OF OUR INTANGIBLE ASSETS AND THE RECOGNITION OF IMPAIRMENT EXPENSE
WHICH MAY BE SUBSTANTIAL.

         In connection with our acquisitions of Capella Group and Foresight, we
recorded goodwill and other intangible assets that at December 31, 2001, had an
aggregate asset value of $21,237,444. In the event these intangible assets are
determined to be impaired for any reason, we will be required to write-down or
reduce the value of these assets and recognize an impairment expense. The
impairment expense may be substantial in amount and, in such case, adversely
affect the results of our operations for the applicable period and may
negatively affect the market value of our common stock.

ITEM 2.  DESCRIPTION OF PROPERTY

         Our corporate offices, operations, and insurance agency are located in
25,000 square feet at 2040 N. Highway 360, Grand Prairie, Texas 75050. The
offices are occupied under a lease agreement with Assem Family Limited
Partnership, which expires December 15, 2006, and requires payment of monthly
rent of $23,958 through December 15, 2003 and a monthly rent of $25,000 for the
remaining months of the lease term.

         Our sales and marketing offices for Foresight are located in 11,057
square feet at 2500 S. McGee, Norman, Oklahoma, 73072. The offices are occupied
under a lease agreement with Onward, LLC, which expires December 31, 2004 and
requires payment of monthly rent of $13,812. Onward, LLC is wholly-owned by Paul
A. Kruger, our Chairman of the Board.

         We consider the space in which our offices are occupied to be adequate
for our needs. In the event we are required to relocate our office upon
termination of the existing leases, we believe other office space is available
under comparable lease terms.

ITEM 3.  LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

         In the normal course of business, we may become involved in litigation
or in settlement proceedings relating to claims arising out of our operations.
We are not a party to any legal proceedings, the adverse outcome of which,
individually or in the aggregate, could have a material adverse effect on our
business, financial condition and results of operations.

ITEM 4.  SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS
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         No matters were submitted to vote of our security holders during the
three months ended December 31, 2001.

PART II
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ITEM 5.  MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

         Our common stock is traded in the over-the-counter market and is quoted
on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market System under the symbol PCIS and is listed on the
Boston Stock Exchange under the symbol PCI. Prior to February 9, 2000, there was
no public trading market for our common stock. The closing sale prices reflect
inter-dealer prices without adjustment for retail markups, markdowns or
commissions and may not reflect actual transactions. The following table sets
forth the high and low closing sale prices of our common stock during the
calendar quarters presented as reported by the Nasdaq SmallCap Market System.

                                                                   CLOSING SALE PRICE
                                                                   -------------------
                                                                       COMMON STOCK
                                                                   -------------------
QUARTER ENDED                                                        HIGH         LOW
-------------                                                      -------       -----

March 31, 2001..................................................   $  4.50       $1.56
June 30, 2001...................................................      5.25        3.15
September 30, 2001..............................................      4.61        3.55
December 31, 2001...............................................     14.01        3.87

March 31, 2000..................................................     10.63        7.38
June 30, 2000...................................................      7.88        3.50
September 30, 2000..............................................      4.44        1.88
December 31, 2000...............................................      2.75        1.00

         On March 15, 2002, the closing sale price of the common stock as quoted
on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market was $13.00. On March 15, 2002, there were
approximately 710 holders of our common stock.

         The market price of our common stock is subject to significant
fluctuations in response to, and may be adversely affected by

o        variations in quarterly operating results,

o        changes in earnings estimates by analysts,

o        adverse earnings or other financial announcements of our customers
         or clients,

o        announcements and introductions of product or service innovations or
         new contracts by us or our competitors, and

o        general stock market conditions.

         If we fail to meet the minimum requirements, our common stock will be
delisted by Nasdaq and the Boston Stock Exchange and will become tradable on the
over-the-counter market, which will adversely affect the sale price of our
common stock. In order to continued inclusion of our common stock on Nasdaq and
the Boston Stock Exchange minimum listing requirements must be met. In the event
these minimum requirements for inclusion are not met, our common stock

o        will be delisted and no longer included on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market
         and the Boston Stock Exchange,

o        will then be traded in the over-the-counter market, and
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o        may become subject to the "penny stock" trading rules.

The over-the-counter market is volatile and characterized as follows:
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o        the over-the-counter securities are subject to substantial and sudden
         price increases and decreases,

o        at times the price (bid and ask) information for the securities may not
         be available,

o        if there are only one or two market makers, there is a risk that the
         dealers or group of dealers may control the market in our common stock
         and set prices that are not based on competitive forces, and

o        the actual sale price ultimately obtained for a block of stock may be
         substantially below the quoted bid price.

Consequently, the market price of our common stock will be adversely affected if
our common stock ceases to be included on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market and the
Boston Stock Exchange.

         If our common stock is delisted from the Nasdaq SmallCap Market and the
Boston Stock Exchange and does not trade on another national securities
exchange, our common stock may become subject to the "penny stock" rules. A
"penny stock" is generally a stock that

o        is only listed in "pink sheets" or on the NASD OTC Bulletin Board,

o        has a price per share of less than $5.00 and

o        is issued by a company with net tangible assets less than $2 million.

The penny stock trading rules will impose additional duties and responsibilities
upon broker-dealers and salespersons recommending the purchase or sale of a
penny stock. Required compliance with these rules will

o        materially limit or restrict the ability to resell our common stock,
         and

o        the liquidity typically associated with other publicly traded stocks
         may not exist.

DIVIDEND POLICY

         Our dividend policy is to retain our earnings, if any, to support the
expansion of our operations. Our board of directors does not intend to pay cash
dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. Any future cash
dividends will depend on future earnings, capital requirements, our financial
condition and other factors deemed relevant by our board of directors.

INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING

         On February 8, 2000, our Registration Statement (No. 333-86643) became
effective under the Securities Act of 1933 for an offering of 1,000,000 shares
of our Common Stock ("shares") and an additional 150,000 shares to cover an
over-allotment option granted to Barron Chase Securities, Inc. ("Underwriter").
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This offering was closed on February 10, 2000 and 1,150,000 shares were sold.
The public offering price was $6.00 per share, resulting in gross proceeds of
$6,900,000. The Underwriter received a 10% commission, a 3% non-accountable
expense allowance of the gross proceeds and a financial advisory fee of
$108,000, or an aggregate of $1,005,000. Additional offering expenses were
approximately $218,496 resulting in net proceeds of $5,676,504. The following
expenditures have been made from the net proceeds:

                                      -22-

o        $2,271,609 in payments to the former shareholders of The Capella Group,
         Inc. as part of the merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc.,

o        $1,031,827 in satisfaction of the promissory notes issued to the former
         shareholders of The Capella Group, Inc. as part of the
         merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc.,

o        $380,322 in payment of the out-of-pocket costs of the
         merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc., that was completed on
         June 8, 2001,

o        $726,045 to repay principal and interest on borrowings of $607,165 made
         by us pursuant to promissory notes issued to our shareholders,

o        $278,574 to repay accounts payable and accrued liabilities (excluding
         accrued interest payable and accrued offering costs),

o        $236,000 in payment of dividends on preferred stock to our Chairman,
         Paul A. Kruger,

o        $95,218 in payment of the out-of-pocket costs of the merger-acquisition
         of Foresight, Inc. that was completed on December 7, 2000, and

o        $656,909 for working capital;

o        the balance has been invested in high grade, short-term interest
         bearing investments.

         One of our directors, Michael E. Dunn, is a member of the law firm of
Dunn, Swan and Cunningham. This firm was paid $254,015 during 2000 for legal
services rendered in conjunction with the offering of the shares, a private
placement offering, the merger-acquisition of Foresight, Inc. and other legal
services rendered during 1998, 1999 and 2000. This firm was paid $110,789 during
2001 for legal services in large part rendered in conjunction with the
merger-acquisitions of Foresight, Inc. and The Capella Group, Inc. during part
of 2000 and 2001. Also, Kent H. Webb, M.D., one of our directors and the holder
of nine promissory notes, was paid the $229,750 outstanding principal sum of
these notes and accrued interest of $32,548. Except for the foregoing payments
to the law firm and Dr. Webb, no part of the offering expenses or net proceeds
was directly paid to our (a) directors, officers, or their associates; (b) 10%
or greater shareholders, or (c) affiliates.

UNREGISTERED SECURITIES SOLD DURING PRECEDING THREE YEARS

         1999 PRIVATE PLACEMENT OFFERING. In July 1999, we completed our private
offering of 300,000 shares of our common stock for $2.00 per share. This
offering was made pursuant to the applicable registration exemptions of Rule 506
of Regulation D of the Securities and Exchange Commission, Section 4(2) of the
Securities Act of 1933, and applicable state securities laws. The common stock
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was purchased by 36 individuals, corporations and trusts for gross proceeds of
$600,000, each of which was an "accredited investor" within the meaning of Rule
501(a). The common stock was offered and sold by Barron Chase Securities, Inc.
Barron Chase received sales commissions of $60,000 ($.20 per share) and a
non-accountable expense allowance of $18,000 ($.06 per share). The net proceeds
of this offering were approximately $475,000 ($1.58 per share) after deduction
of our other offering costs.

         FORESIGHT, INC. MERGER-ACQUISITION. On December 7, 2000, we completed
the merger-acquisition of Foresight, Inc. In completion of this
merger-acquisition, we issued 500,000 shares of our common stock and 166,667
shares of our series A convertible preferred stock to Paul A. Kruger and Mark R.
Kidd in exchange for the outstanding capital stock of Foresight, Inc. at closing
of the merger-acquisition of Capella Group, we issued and delivered 1,250,000
shares of our common stock to Messrs. Kruger and Kidd and agreed to issue one
share of our common stock for each $1.00 that our consolidated income before tax
expense (as adjusted) for 2001 exceeds $1,750,000, assuming merger-acquisition
of Capella Group was completed on January 1, 2001. Messrs. Kruger and Kidd were
issued 2,065,202 shares of our common stock on February 7, 2002. In addition, we
granted Barron Chase Securities, Inc. stock options exercisable for the purchase
on or before June 30, 2003 of 200,000 shares of our common stock for $9.37 per
share. These options were granted for the investment banking financial services
and consulting advice provided by Barron
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Chase Securities in valuing and structuring the merger. These offerings were
made pursuant to the applicable registration exemptions of Rule 506 of
Regulation D of the Securities and Exchange Commission, Section 4(2) of the
Securities Act of 1933, and applicable state securities laws. There were no
sales commissions or other fees paid in connection with the merger-acquisition,
other than granting of the stock options.

         THE CAPELLA GROUP, INC. MERGER-ACQUISITION. On June 8, 2001, we
completed the merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc. In completion of
this merger-acquisition, we issued 2,775,000 shares of our common stock to the
shareholders of The Capella Group, Inc. in exchange for the outstanding capital
stock of The Capella Group, Inc. In addition, we agreed to issue and deliver to
the former of shareholders of Capella Group one share of our common stock for
each dollar of Capella Group's income before tax expense (increased by certain
adjustments) during 2001, assuming the merger-acquisition was completed on
January 1, 2001, in excess of $1,275,000. The former shareholders of capella
Group were issued 2,735,085 shares of common stock on February 7, 2002. This
offering was made pursuant to the applicable registration exemptions of Rule 506
of Regulation D of the Securities and Exchange Commission, Section 4(2) of the
Securities Act of 1933, and applicable state securities laws. As part of the
merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc., two of our directors, Messrs.
John Simonelli and Larry E. Howell were paid consulting fees of $190,335 each
for their assistance and consulting services. There were no sales commissions or
other fees paid in connection with the merger-acquisition.

ITEM 6.  MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OR PLAN OF OPERATION.

         You should read the following discussion in conjunction with our
financial statements and notes thereto appearing elsewhere in this report. The
results of our operations as discussed below are not necessarily indicative of
our operations following completion of the offering.

         On June 8, 2001, pursuant to a merger-acquisition transaction The
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Capella Group, Inc. became our wholly-owned subsidiary and allowed us to
further diversify our membership programs offered through our other subsidiary,
Foresight, Inc. In connection with this acquisition, we paid $2,271,609 in
immediately available funds, issued promissory notes in the aggregate amount of
$1,000,000 and issued and delivered 2,775,000 shares of our common stock. In
addition, we agreed to issue and deliver to the former of shareholders of
Capella Group one share of our common stock for each dollar of Capella Group's
income before tax expense (increased by certain adjustments) during 2001,
assuming the merger-acquisition was completed on January 1, 2001, in excess of
$1,275,000. The total additional earnout amounted to 4,800,287 shares that were
issued on February 7, 2002. The Capella Group is primarily engaged in marketing
memberships that offer savings on a wide range of healthcare services.

         On December 7, 2000, pursuant to a merger-acquisition Foresight, Inc.
became our wholly-owned subsidiary. In connection with this acquisition, we
issued and delivered 166,667 shares of our series A preferred stock and 500,000
shares of our common stock. As a condition of the Capella Group acquisition,
Paul A. Kruger and Mark R. Kidd, the former shareholders of Foresight, Inc.,
agreed to waive their rights to receive additional shares of our common stock
based upon our consolidated net income before tax expense (as adjusted) for the
years 2002 and 2003. In consideration for this waiver and agreement, at closing
of the merger-acquisition of Capella Group, we issued and delivered 1,250,000
shares of our common stock to Messrs. Kruger and Kidd and agreed to issue one
share of our common stock for each $1.00 that our consolidated income before tax
expense (as adjusted) for 2001 exceeds $1,750,000, assuming merger-acquisition
of Capella Group was completed on January 1, 2001. The total additional earnout
amounted to 4,800,287 shares that were issued on February 7, 2002.

         Prior to these merger-acquisitions, we designed, marketed, implemented
and serviced smart cards products. As a result of these acquisitions, our
business focus and product offerings became those of Capella and Foresight and
our smart card technology and products began to be offered primarily in
conjunction with and as enhancements of The Capella Group's and Foresight's
products and services. Consequently, our operations and the results of
operations since June 8, 2001 and December 7, 2000, respectively, are not
comparable to the operations conducted and results of operations obtained prior
to these dates.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

         The following table sets forth selected results of our operations for
the years ended December 31, 2001 and 2000. We took the information from our
financial statements appearing elsewhere in this report.
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                                                                         FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                              -----------------------------------------------------
                                                                        2001                        2000
                                                              -------------------------   -------------------------
                                                                 AMOUNT       PERCENT       AMOUNT        PERCENT
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------    ----------

Product and service revenues................................. $ 22,358,171      100%       $  595,182       100%
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
Operating expenses:
  Cost of operations.........................................    8,701,290       39           386,222        65
  Product deployment and research and development............           --       --            44,392         7
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  Sales and marketing........................................    7,164,323       32           295,942        50
  General and administrative.................................    3,218,261       14           531,058        89
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
    Total expenses...........................................   19,083,874       85         1,257,614       211
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
    Operating income (loss)..................................    3,274,297       15          (662,432)     (111)
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
Other expenses (income):
  Interest income, net.......................................      (81,278)       -          (201,252)      (34)
  Amortization of goodwill...................................      578,651        3            15,214         3
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
    Other expenses (income)..................................      497,373        3          (186,038)      (31)
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
      Net income (loss) before taxes.........................    2,776,924       12          (476,394)      (80)
Provision for income taxes...................................      175,846        -                --        --
                                                              ------------   ----------    ----------       ---
      Net income (loss)...................................... $  2,601,078       12%      $  (476,394)      (80)%
                                                              ============   =======      ===========      ====

COMPARISON OF 2001 AND 2000

         Revenue during 2001 increased $21,762,989, an 3,657% increase, to
$22,358,171 from $595,182 during 2000. This increase was attributable to our
merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc. and Foresight, Inc. During 2001,
67% of our revenue was derived from our consumer healthcare savings programs;
the remaining 33% of our revenue was derived from wholesale membership programs.
The 2001 results of operations include seven months of Capella's revenue and
earnings. Our revenue during 2000 was comprised solely of the membership revenue
generated by Foresight, Inc. after the date of the merger-acquisition or one
month.

         Membership service programs offered by Rent Way, Inc., one of our
wholesale clients, accounted for approximately 4% of our revenue for the year
ended December 31, 2001. Effective August 31, 2001, this client terminated its
business relationship with us. Due to the growth of revenue related to our
consumer healthcare savings programs, we do not anticipate that the loss of this
client will have a material adverse effect on our future operations.

         Operating expenses during 2001 increased $17,826,260 to $19,083,874
from $1,257,614 during 2000. This increase was attributable to our
merger-acquisition of The Capella Group, Inc. and Foresight, Inc. Cost of
operations in 2001 was attributable to the costs related to our membership
programs. The $44,392 decrease in product deployment and research and
development costs to was attributable to the redirection of our business into
membership programs. Product deployment and research and development costs
incurred during 2000 were associated with our smart card products. Sales and
marketing expenses increased $6,868,381 to $7,164,323 during 2001 from $295,942
during 2000. This increase was attributable to the sales and marketing efforts
associated with our membership programs. Commissions paid to independent
marketing representatives and independent brokers comprised 89% of sales and
marketing expenses. Also, general and administrative expenses increased
$2,687,203 to $3,218,261 during 2001 from $531,058 during 2000. The increase in
general and administrative expenses was attributable to an increase in expenses
since the date of the merger-acquisitions of The Capella Group, Inc. and
Foresight, Inc. We generated operating income of $3,274,297 during 2001
compared to an incurred operating loss of $662,432 during 2000. The $3,936,729
increase in the 2001 operating income was attributable to the operating profit
generated from our membership programs. During 2000, we only generated revenue
for the one month subsequent to the merger-acquisition of Foresight, Inc.
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         During 2001, we generated $81,278 in net interest income, a $119,974
decrease from the 2000 net interest expense of $201,252. This decrease was
principally due to expending investable funds for the merger-acquisition of The
Capella Group, Inc. and the redemption of $1,000,000 of preferred stock. In
addition, there was a significant decrease in yield during 2001 resulting from
declining interest rates. During 2001, we generated net income of $2,601,078
compared
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to a $476,394 net loss during 2001, an increase of $3,077,472.

PRO FORMA EFFECT OF STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

         We have historically used stock options to retain and compensate our
officers, directors, employees and others. During 2000, we granted stock options
for the purchase of our common stock to our officers, directors, employees and
others. In accordance with Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, the
compensation cost of these stock options is not recognized in our financial
statements. The outstanding stock options granted in 2001 and 2000 had an
estimated fair value at the date of grant of the options of $749,050 and
$17,400, respectively, utilizing the methodology prescribed under SFAS No. 123,
ACCOUNTING FOR STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION. After giving effect to the estimated
fair value of these options, during 2001, there would have been no decrease
in income for the value of the options. During 2000 our pro forma net loss was
$493,794 ($0.22 per common share) after giving effect to the estimated fair
value of the options granted during 2000.

INCOME TAX PROVISION

         Statement of Financial Accounting Standards 109, Accounting for Income
Taxes, requires the separate recognition, measured at currently enacted tax
rates, of deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities for the tax effect of
temporary differences between the financial reporting and tax reporting bases of
assets and liabilities, and net operating loss carryforwards for tax purposes. A
valuation allowance must be established for deferred tax assets if it is "more
likely than not" that all or a portion will not be realized. At December 31,
2001 and 2000, we had deferred tax benefits of net operating loss carryforwards
of $895,100 and $1,255,000, respectively. The tax benefit was attributable to
net operating loss carryforwards of approximately $2,558,000, as of December 31,
2001, which, if not utilized, will expire at various dates through 2020. The
cumulative net deferred tax asset as of December 31, 2001 was $735,000. The
cumulative net deferred tax asset at December 31, 2000, after the valuation
allowance, had no value.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

         At December 31, 2001, we had working capital of $1,371,549. In February
2000, we completed our initial public offering and from the sale of 1,150,000
shares of our common stock we received net proceeds of approximately $5,675,000.
Prior to completion of our initial public offering, we did not have significant
capital resources other than those provided by our operations and stockholders.

         Operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2001, generated
net cash of $3,079,496 as the result of net income of $2,601,078, increased by
depreciation and amortization of $235,163 and $578,651, respectively and changes
in other assets, accrued liabilities and income taxes payable totaling $914,776.
These sources of cash were decreased by a deferred tax benefit of $735,300
and changes in accounts receivables, inventory, other current assets, and

Edgar Filing: PRECIS SMART CARD SYSTEMS INC - Form 10KSB/A

31



accounts payable totaling $514,872. In 2000, our operating activities used
net cash of $685,267 as the result of the net loss of $476,394, reduced by
depreciation and amortization of $3,129 and $15,214, respectively, and
changes in accounts receivable, other assets and accrued liabilities of
$59,326, $150,907 and $865,444, respectively, and increased by changes in
accounts payable and income taxes payable of $1,276,745 and $26,148,
respectively. During 2001, we used $1,702,612 in cash through investing
activities including $1,233,141 for the merger-acquisition of The Capella
Group, Inc. and $469,471 for the purchase of property and equipment. During
2000, we generated cash of $193,333 from investing activities primarily
attributable to the merger-acquisition of Foresight, Inc. for approximately
$2.5 million. During 2001, we used $2,162,615 in investing activities including
$1,000,000 for the repayment of debt incurred in the merger-acquisition of
The Capella Group, Inc. and $1,000,000 for the redemption of preferred stock.
During 2001, we also paid $220,000 in preferred stock and generated $57,385
from capital leases. During 2000, net cash provided by financing activities
was $5,011,769. During 2000, we received net proceeds of $5,676,504 from our
initial public offering and issued stock in conjunction with the merger-
acquisition of Foresight, Inc. of $2,742,200. During 2000, we also made debt
and capital lease reductions of $648,735 and paid preferred stock dividends
of $16,000.

         We believe that our operations as a result of the merger-acquisition of
The Capella Group. will achieve significant revenue growth and obtain
profitability. Historically, we have devoted our financial resources principally
to development of our smart card technology. As a result of the
merger-acquisition, our smart card technology will principally be used in
connection with our the membership program offerings, although we intend to
continue to market our smart card technology and products. We provide no
assurance that
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o        we will be successful in implementing our business plan or

o        unanticipated expenses or problems or technical difficulties will not
         occur which would result in material implementation delays, or

o        we will have sufficient capacity to satisfy any increased demand for
         our products and services resulting from implementation of our plan.

Any one of these will adversely affect our ability to become profitable.

NEW ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

         The Securities and Exchange Commission staff (the "Staff") issued
"Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 101- Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements"
("SAB 101") in December 1999. SAB 101 establishes the Staff's preference that
membership fees should not be recognized in earnings prior to the expiration of
refund privileges. Notwithstanding the Staff's preference described above, it is
also stated in SAB 101 that the Staff will not object to the recognition of
refundable membership fees, net of estimated refunds, as earned revenue over the
membership period in limited circumstances where all of certain criteria set
forth in SAB 101 have been met. Under SAB 101's full deferral method, membership
fees having full refund privileges, and the related direct costs associated with
acquiring the underlying memberships, will no longer be recognized on a pro rata
basis over the corresponding membership periods, but instead will be recognized
in earnings upon the expiration of membership refund privileges. We do not have
a significant amount of retail memberships with refund privileges, so our
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adoption of SAB 101did not have a material impact on our financial position or
results of operations.

         In July 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement
of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141, Business Combinations (SFAS 141), and
Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, Goodwill and Other
Intangible Assets (SFAS 142). They also issued Statement of Financial Accounting
Standards No. 143, Accounting for Obligations Associated with the Retirement of
Long-Lived Assets (SFAS 143), and Statement of Financial Accounting Standards
No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets (SFAS
144), in August and October 2001, respectively.

         SFAS 141 requires all business combinations initiated after June 30,
2001 be accounted for under the purchase method. SFAS 141 supersedes APB Opinion
No. 16, Business Combinations, and Statement of Financial Accounting Standards
No. 38, Accounting for Preacquisition Contingencies of Purchased Enterprises,
and is effective for all business combinations initiated after June 30, 2001.
Under SFAS 142, the Company is no longer required or allowed to amortize
goodwill and other intangible assets with indefinite lives, but instead must
be periodically tested for impairment. Effective January 1, 2002, we adopted
SFAS 142.

         SFAS 143 establishes accounting standards for the recognition and
measurement of an asset retirement obligation and its associated asset
retirement cost. It also provides accounting guidance for legal obligations
associated with the retirement of tangible long-lived assets. SFAS 143 is
effective in fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2002, with early adoption
permitted. We do not expects that the provisions of SFAS 143 will have a
material impact on our consolidated results of operations and financial position
upon adoption. We plan to adopt SFAS 143 effective January 1, 2003.

         SFAS 144 establishes a single accounting model for the impairment or
disposal of long-lived assets, including discontinued operations. SFAS 144
superseded Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 121, Accounting for
the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets to Be Disposed Of
(SFAS 121), and APB Opinion No. 30, Reporting the Results of Operations--
Reporting the Effects of Disposal of a Segment of a Business, and Extraordinary,
Unusual and Infrequently Occurring Events and Transactions. The provisions of
SFAS 144 are effective in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001, with
early adoption permitted, and in general are to be applied prospectively. We
adopted SFAS 144 effective January 1, 2002 and expect that this adoption will
have a material impact on our consolidated results of operations and financial
position in 2002.

ITEM 7.  FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
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         Our financial statements which are prepared in accordance with
Regulation S-B are set forth in this report beginning on page F-1.

ITEM 8.  CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

         There have been no disagreements concerning matters of accounting
principle or financial statement disclosure between us and our independent
accountants of the type requiring disclosure hereunder.

PART III

Edgar Filing: PRECIS SMART CARD SYSTEMS INC - Form 10KSB/A

33



ITEM 9.  DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS, PROMOTERS AND CONTROLLED PERSONS;
         COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 16(a) OF THE EXCHANGE ACT

OUR DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

         The following table sets forth information with respect to each of our
executive officers and directors. Our directors are generally elected at the
annual shareholders' meeting and hold office until the next annual shareholders'
meeting or until their successors are elected and qualified. Our executive
officers are elected by our board of directors and serve at its discretion. Our
bylaws authorize the board of directors to be constituted of not less than one
and the number as our board of directors may determine by resolution or
election. Our board of directors currently consists of eight members.

                 NAME                                        AGE     POSITION
-------------------------------------                        ---     --------

Judith H. Henkels(1). ..................................     47      Chief Executive Officer,
                                                                       President and Director
Mary L. Kelly...........................................     40      Chief Financial Officer
David P. May............................................     48      Secretary
Paul A. Kruger..........................................     48      Chairman of the Board
Bobby R. Rhodes........................................      35      Director
Kent H. Webb, M.D.(1)(2)................................     45      Director
Larry E. Howell.........................................     57      Director
Lyle W. Miller..........................................     59      Director
John Simonelli..........................................     56      Director
Michael E. Dunn(1)......................................     56      Director

------------------------
(1)      Member of the Compensation Committee.
(2)      Member of the Audit Committee.

         The following is a brief description of the business background of our
executive officers and directors:

         JUDITH H. HENKELS serves as the Chief Executive Officer and President.
Ms. Henkels is the founder of Capella Group and has 25 years of business
experience, with a concentration in accounting, finance and healthcare. She has
over 15 years of experience in the healthcare industry. Prior to founding
Capella Group she was the Executive Vice President and CFO for Linnaeus, Inc.
during the period 1994 through 1997. Linnaeus is a managed care systems company
and owned a Third Party Administrator (TPA). While at Linnaeus, Ms. Henkels was
instrumental in selling the TPA and finding new venture capital to support the
ongoing operations of the systems company. From 1991 through 1994, Ms. Henkels
was CFO and Executive Vice President for Premier BioResources, Inc., a company
that owned and operated plasma centers throughout the U.S. From 1985 through
1991 Ms. Henkels worked for The BOC Group (a British Conglomerate) in their
healthcare segment. She held various controllership roles in the anesthesia,
critical care and home health care divisions and was the first woman to hold the
role of Vice President in BOC throughout the world. Prior to BOC, Ms. Henkels
also held financial positions in the Worthington Division of Dresser Industries
(formerly McGraw Edison) and the accounting firm Ernst & Whinney, now Ernst &
Young. Ms. Henkels is a Certified Public Accountant, and holds an MBA degree
from Rutgers University where she graduated first in her class, and A B.A.
degree from Iowa State University.

                                      -28-
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         MARY L. KELLY serves as the Chief Financial Officer. Ms. Kelly has been
with the Capella Group since its founding and has over 15 year of financial
experience, with a background in home health care, accounting, finance,
auditing, cost management, and computer systems implementation. Ms. Kelly has an
MA from Western Illinois University and a BA in Accounting from Augustana
College.

         DAVID P. MAY began serving as our Secretary and as Vice President
and General Counsel of Capella Group in January 2002. Mr. May has more than
20 years of experience within the financial services and insurance industry
including mergers and acquisitions, regulatory compliance, and credit
insurance sales and marketing. Mr. May served formerly as Chief Legal Counsel
and then Vice President and Chief Marketing Officer for Voyager Insurance
Companies. Mr. May received a B.A. degree from Kansas Wesleyan University and
a Juris Doctor from Drake University.

         PAUL A. KRUGER serves as our Chairman of the Board of Directors and
served as our Chief Executive Officer from December 8, 2002 until February 28,
2002 and served as Chief Executive Officer of Foresight until February 28, 2002.
Mr. Kruger has more than 25 years experience with the financial services
industry. In 1997, Mr. Kruger became the Chairman of the Board of Directors of
Paceco Financial Services. Mr. Kruger also currently holds managing officer
positions in both Hildalgo, L.C. and Onward, LLC, two privately-held companies.
Mr. Kruger became a Director of PalWeb Corporation, on July 9, 1999 and became
Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer on January 22,
2000. PalWeb Corporation is a publicly-held development stage company engaged in
the manufacturing and marketing of plastic pallets and the design, manufacture
and sale of large plastic injection molding machines and systems. PalWeb
Corporation is the parent of Paceco Financial Services, Inc. In 1999 Mr. Kruger
became Chairman of Foresight, Inc. Mr. Kruger holds a Bachelor of Business
Administration/Accounting received from Cameron University and a Juris Doctorate
from the Oklahoma City University School of Law.

         BOBBY R. RHODES, Director and Vice President of Provider Relations,
joined Capella Group in 1998. He has extensive experience in the medical
provider side of the healthcare business, having worked as business office
manager for Cardiovascular Provider Resources, an MSO group of 58 cardiologists,
from 1997 through 1998, claims manager/operations manager for Baylor-Health
Texas, a physician organization with 135 family practice doctors, from 1996
through 1997, and as claims manager for Heritage Southwest Medical Group and
Metropolitan Life from 1989 to 1996. Mr. Rhodes, an ex-pro football player,
attended the University of Texas at Austin from 1985 through 1989.

         KENT H. WEBB, M.D., a founder of Precis, has served one of our
Directors since June 1996 (and Medical Director since August 2001) and as
Chairman of our Board of Directors until December 2000 and was a member or
general partner of our predecessors Advantage Data Systems, Ltd. and Medicard
Plus - ADS Limited Partnership. Dr. Webb is a general and vascular surgeon and
is the cofounder and a director of Surgical Hospital of Oklahoma. He is a Fellow
of the American College of Surgeons and serves as a Clinical Professor for the
University of Oklahoma. Dr. Webb is a past director of the Smart Card Industry
Association, a nonprofit association. He is a surgical consultant for the
Ethicon Division of Johnson & Johnson Company, a publicly-held pharmaceutical
and consumer products company.

         LARRY E. HOWELL became one of our directors in January 1999 and served
as our Chief Executive Officer from August 1999 until December 2000. From March
1994 until July 1999, Mr. Howell was employed by Laboratory Specialists of
America, Inc. and served as President and Chief Operating Officer, and a
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Director until December 7, 1998. Laboratory Specialists of America, Inc. is
engaged in forensic drug testing and was formerly publicly-held until acquired
by the Kroll-O'Gara Company by merger. Since January 1982, Mr. Howell as the
sole proprietor of Howell and Associates has provided consulting services
principally related to corporate acquisitions and mergers.

         LYLE W. MILLER became one of our Directors on November 29, 1999. Since
January 22, 2000, Mr. Miller has served as a Director and Vice President of
Marketing of PalWeb Corporation. For more than the past five years, Mr. Miller
has been the President and a Director of McMiller Holding Company, Northern
Leasing & Sales, Inc., and Northern Connections, Inc., each a privately-held
company engaged in the real estate business; a partner of MahMill Acres, a
privately-held real estate development partnership; President and Director of
Servco Incorporated, a privately-held sales company; Lansing Ice & Gymnastic
Center, Inc., a privately-held company operating the Lansing Ice & Gymnastic
Center; and Landings Restaurant, Inc., a privately-held company operating the
Landings Restaurant. In addition, Mr. Miller is a Director of Capitol Bancorp
Limited, a publicly-held bank holding company. Mr. Miller received a Bachelor of
Business Administration from Michigan State University.

         JOHN SIMONELLI became one of our Directors in December 2000. Beginning
in August 1999, Mr. Simonelli
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became our consultant and provided corporate acquisition and merger
consulting services. From March 1994 until July 1999, Mr. Simonelli was
employed by Laboratory Specialists of America, Inc. and served as Chairman of
the Board, Chief Executive Officer and Secretary, and a Director until
December 7, 1998. Laboratory Specialists of America, Inc. is engaged in
forensic drug testing and was formerly publicly-held until acquired by The
Kroll-O'Gara company by merger.

         MICHAEL E. DUNN became a one of our Directors in January 1999. Mr. Dunn
has been a member, shareholder and the President of Dunn Swan & Cunningham, a
Professional Corporation, a privately-held corporation engaged in the practice
of law, since February 28, 1995. From August 1994 until December 7, 1998, when
acquired by The Kroll-O'Gara Company, Mr. Dunn served as a Director of
Laboratory Specialists of America, Inc., a forensic drug testing company. He has
been the owner of the Woodlake Racquet Club, a privately-held recreational
athletic club, since 1981. Mr. Dunn was graduated from the University of
Oklahoma College of Law in 1972, and holds a B.B.S. in accounting and pursued
graduate studies at the University of Oklahoma.

COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 16(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

         Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended,
requires our directors, officers, and persons who own more than 10% of a
registered class of our equity securities to file reports of ownership and
changes in ownership with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Officers,
directors and greater than 10% shareholders are required to furnish us with
copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

         Based solely on our review of the copies of the forms we received
covering purchase and sale transactions in our common stock during 2001, we
believe that each person who, at any time during 2001, was a director, executive
officer, or beneficial owner of more than 10% of our common stock complied with
all Section 16(a) filing requirements during 2001.
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ITEM 10.  EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

         The following table sets forth the compensation during 2001, 2000 and
1999, paid or accrued, of our Chief Executive Officer, and our five other most
highly compensated executive officers, including the executive officers of our
subsidiaries.

                                      SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

                                                                                                          LONG-TERM
                                                                                                        COMPENSATION
                                                                                                           AWARDS
                                                                                                        ------------
                                                                             ANNUAL COMPENSATION(1)     COMMON STOCK
                                                                            -----------------------      UNDERLYING
NAME AND PRINCIPAL POSITION                                        YEAR      SALARY(2)     BONUS(3)       OPTIONS
---------------------------                                        ----     ----------     --------     ------------

Judith H. Henkels................................................  2001      $150,000      $ 80,000        10,000
  Chief Executive Officer and President(4)                         2000      $147,250      $176,395            --
  (and Chief Executive Officer and President of Capella)           1999      $ 59,706      $    775            --

Mary L. Kelly....................................................  2001      $ 85,000      $ 80,000            --
 Chief Financial Officer                                           2000      $ 82,893      $ 65,717            --
  (and Vice President of The Capella Group)                        1999      $ 54,854      $    775            --

Paul A. Kruger...................................................  2001      $ 97,000            --        10,000
  Chairman of the Board and former Chief Executive Officer(4)      2000      $197,500            --        10,000
  (and former Chief Executive Officer of Foresight)                1999      $ 55,650            --            --

Bobby R. Rhodes..................................................  2001      $ 85,000      $ 80,000        10,000
 Director                                                          2000      $ 82,893      $ 51,408            --
 (And Vice President of The Capella Group)                         1999      $ 49,389      $  1,279            --

John F. Luther...................................................  2001      $ 85,000      $ 80,000            --
  (Vice President of The Capella Group                             2000      $ 82,893      $ 60,447            --
   and President of SmartCare Insurance Agency)                    1999      $ 57,996      $  1,279            --
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Leland S. Chaffin, Jr............................................  2001      $ 85,000      $ 80,000            --
  (Vice President of The Capella Group)                            2000      $ 34,485      $ 40,256            --
                                                                   1999      $  6,500            --            --

------------------------
(1)      The named executive officer received additional non-cash compensation,
         perquisites and other personal benefits; however, the aggregate amount
         and value thereof did not exceed 10% of the total annual salary and
         bonus paid to and accrued for the named executive officer during the
         year.
(2)      Dollar value of base salary (both cash and non-cash) earned during the
         year.
(3)      Dollar value of bonus (both cash and non-cash) earned during the year.
(4)      In February 2002, Mr. Kruger resigned as our Chief Executive Officer as
         well as the Chief Executive Officer of Foresight, Inc. and Ms. Henkels
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         was appointed to serve as our Chief Executive Officer and President.
         Ms. Henkels has served as our President since June 8, 2001.

AGGREGATE OPTION GRANTS AND EXERCISES IN 2001 AND YEAR-END OPTION VALUES

         STOCK OPTIONS AND OPTION VALUES. On August 27, 2001, we granted 10,000
stock options to Ms. Henkels Mr. Kruger and Mr. Rhodes under our stock option
plan, each exercisable for the purchase of one share of our common stock at an
exercise price of $3.91 per share for Ms. Henkels and Mr. Kruger and $3.55 per
share for Mr. Rhodes. The following table sets forth information related to
options granted to the named executive officers during 2001.
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                                                                              INDIVIDUAL GRANTS
                                                          -------------------------------------------------------
                                                                            PERCENT OF
                                                                          TOTAL OPTIONS
                                                            NUMBER          GRANTED TO     EXERCISE
                                                          OF OPTIONS        EMPLOYEES      PRICE PER   EXPIRATION
                                                           GRANTED           IN 2001         SHARE        DATE
                                                           -------           -------         -----        ----

Judith H. Henkels, Chief Executive Officer
     and President....................................      10,000             6.6%          $3.91       8/27/06
Paul A. Kruger, Chairman of the Board.................      10,000             6.6%          $3.91       8/27/06
Bobby R. Rhodes, Director....................
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